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Professor John Dickens, Associate Dean (Teaching) of Engineering

In accordance with university quality procedures for annual review a formal meeting was held with the following departments.

Aeronautical & Automotive Engineering 



  7 February 2008
Electrical & Electronic Engineering




  8 February 2008

Civil & Building Engineering





15 February 2008
Mechanical and Manufacturing Engineering



15 February 2008
Chemical Engineering have a Periodic Programme Review on 22 May 2008.  The outcome will be reported at a later date.

The detailed quantitative and qualitative data produced for each programme is held in the department for use in future reviews and external audits.  This data was reviewed at the meetings.  The review is based on 2006-07 data but discussions were also influenced by information from the current academic year.  The issues raised at the previous years meeting were reviewed.  The overall documentation for the four departments showed many positive attributes.  The summary below covers the issues raised at the APR meetings.

This year the faculty’s Quality Enhancement officer, Dr Sarah Bamforth, attended the meetings to help identify areas of good practice for wider dissemination as part of the university’s strategy for Quality Enhancement.  Dr Bamforth’s report is included for each department (QER).
Aeronautical and Automotive Engineering

1 There was a follow-up discussion on the actions taken by the department on the feedback received through 2005/06 Periodic Programme Review and the National Student Survies (NSS).  The main points were

a. Clearly identified where students can seek support by creating a Student Support Office based on the former General Office. (see QER)

b. Made changes to the Staff Student Committee meetings which have led to more open discussions  .

c. Coursework is collected and returned through the student support office.  Checks are made to ensure adequate written feedback. (see QER).  This system has been implemented for UG programmes and is to be extended to PGT programmes.

d. An analysis of module assessment results has been undertaken to identify those modules that have a high number of student failures.  Modifications have been made where appropriate to methods of teaching and assessment without compromising standards.
2 Application numbers for home/EU undergraduates remains strong and intake quality continues be high. There was a large increase in International students on the Automotive programmes for 2007 entry (12 compared to 2 in 2006).
3 All Parts of the UG programmes showed improvement on progression rates over the previous year, with the exception of Part A of the BEng Automotive Engineering. However there are still a relatively high number of students requiring resits after Part A and B.

4 External examiners reports are very positive about the standards of the UG programmes and the quality of the graduates and the issues raised have been addressed and actions communicated back to the external.  These included

a. Amending the individual investigative  project assessment and reporting requirements for the BEng and MEng programmes to more clearly reflect the different outcomes and credit levels.

b. The department should reflect on it’s condonement policy

c. One external examiner reported that from his meeting with the students that issues on feedback and support had been addressed by the department.

5 The Automotive Systems MSc has good intake numbers and award rates. The programme has diversified its intake which originally was exclusively from Ford.  Ford still commit to sending 6 students on the programme but the long term future is uncertain.  The majority of students are part time and pressures of work cause their studies to be extended or interrupted.  The department are changing the methods of recording student progress including making greater use of the new university system (LUSI) to identifying students at risk of letting their registration lapse and providing more support and advice for them..  The external examiner praised the high standard and industry relevance of the programme.  The majority of the assessment on the programme is by coursework and the external praised the quality but he suggested that some of the questions in the examinations are less challenging than he expected.  This is being dealt with by the department.

6 The Advanced Methods in Aeronautical Engineering programme had its second intake in 2006-07.  The first intake of three students the previous year successfully graduated.  The second intake was expected to be higher based on the number of acceptances but only 3 registered and all of them withdrew for different reasons between christmas and Easter.  Major employers including Rolls Royce, BAE and Airbus now only recruit Masters graduates so the department expect that there will be a demand for this programme which has been accredited by the professional bodies.  This years cohort of two is progressing satisfactorily.  There is potential for student numbers to grow through a collaborative agreement signed with Nanjing university in China.

Quality Enhancement Report 
	Potential areas for practice development
1. Investigate causes for students who leave their course and swap to another Loughborough course after and during PART B (anticipated that students do not appreciate impact of PART B average on potential degree average until it is too late.  If students scrape a pass in PART B they are not allowed to re take PART B, so they transfer course and retake PART B in another department. ) This is affecting the department’s progression rates.  

	Areas of "good/effective" practice
1. In response to NSS assessment and feedback score have put in place a system to improve feedback to all students (linked to CW hand in and return see point 5. )  All coursework is returned to students via the student support office.  Before marked coursework is returned to students, the feedback to students on the coursework is checked by a member of the Departments Teaching and learning committee.  Where the level of feedback is considered not the meet the minimum requirement, it is returned to the staff member for suitable feedback to be added.  

2. Improve Student Communication (PPR) via

a. Website (information now in more than one place and easier for students to find, also more information automatically put up.) (Martin Passmore)

b. General office renamed student support office – simple practice done in another university and being implemented here. (Jane Horner)
3. Additional Support for Full time Students (in order to help international students struggling to make the transition at MSc Level in the form of sessions on things such as Matlab, literature searching and referencing, report writing, oral presentation skills etc (Gary Page) 
4. Mathematics Teaching – Students like the new style of maths teaching – Joe Ward – MEC – using tablets. (Jane Horner).  In the maths module the lecturer uses a tablet laptop to write lecture notes which are subsequently placed on learn.  Students think this is an excellent idea and aids revision.  
5. Coursework hand in and Return – improved system, record of late hand in, non hand in’s emailed after deadline.  (Jane Horner) The admin staff in charge of the coursework collection/return monitor the date the coursework is returned to ensure all coursework is retuned within three teaching weeks.  Staff are reminded when the deadline is approaching.    


Electrical and Electronic Engineering

1
Home/EU UG applications rose by 4% for 2007 entry which ended a trend which has seen applications fall by 35% in the 5 years to 2006 which has reflected the national decline in applications to the subject.  Intake rose by 50% due mainly to a strong take up by students of changed course offers particularly from Aeronautical to Systems Engineering.  Applications are again down for 2008 entry.  International student intake remained similar to previous years at 20.  Recruitment to the Renewable Energy and Electronics & Software Engineering variants remains low (single figures in each of the last three years) and thought should be given to their viability.
2
A comprehensive analysis of the student feedback is was presented with details of follow up actions included.  A summary of this data is discussed at Staff Student committees and any necessary actions are taken by the Academic Practice committee in conjunction with the HoD. See QE Report.
3
The department did well in the NSS and the QE officer tabled a summary of the qualitative comments made by the students.  Overall they were positive about the overall standard of teaching they received and the comments relating to the lower standard in a small minority of instances confirmed the findings of the internal student feedback.

4
Progression rates, overall are satisfactory but the numbers passing Part B without resits are below 60% across the MEng and BEng programmes and below 90% progression after SAP.  The department continues to monitor the student progression and has introduced a student mentoring scheme supported by the university Counselling Service.  The mentoring is initially aimed at part A students. See QE report.
5
It was reported in last years report that there was concern that core teaching in the department is delivered by four members of staff all of whom will be retiring over the next few years.  The department has started to address this issue through the appointment of new staff.  The intended recruitment of 4 new lecturers and 2 professors will provide the necessary staff to cover and expertise.
6
Recruitment to the MSc programmes remains strong.  The Digital Communications Systems suite of programmes recruited 33 in 2006 and 32 in 2007.  These are full time students of which 90% are international.  The Renewable Energy Systems programme continues to grow.  Intake to the full time version was 36 an increase on the previous two years and 60-70% of these are UK/EU students.  The part time version is delivered by distance learning and the intake for 2006 was 51 (50 in 2007) of which 90% are UK/EU.  The department has a good support system in place for DL students.  The REST staff collect student feedback using a form of their own design as the current university form is inappropriate for DL students.  The university should consider whether it needs a student feedback form for part time students off campus so that data can be collected centrally as is done for on campus students.
7
External Examiners reports (8 across the UG and PG programmes) are very positive about overall standards on the programmes and are pleased with the level of support they receive from the department.  However there is a recurring theme from a number of them regarded the application of the departments QA procedures in dealing with the processing of examination marks.  Comments include, the small number of staff attending exam boards, an over-reliance on a small number of enthusiastic staff, clear annotation of exam scripts to show that they have been checked, lack of clarity that second marking had been done.  The issues over checking and second marking arise due to late delivery of marked scripts from some staff to the departmental administrator, leaving insufficient time for the departments QA procedures to be rigorously applied.  The HoD is to intervene if similar cases arise this year.
Quality Enhancement Report
	Potential areas for practice development
1. The university has no framework for distance learning.  It was suggested (ADT) that Richard Blanchard (Flexible and Distance Learning Coordinator for the Department) should work with Carol Newbold, with the support of a QE officer if possible, to develop a set of feedback questions, to take to PQT.  Currently Richard uses appropriate questions used by the full time students on the course.  

2. A study needs to be undertaken into the progression of Part B students who fail in September and re-sit Part B on a diffesent programme.  It is not known whether these re-sit students fail the year second time round. 

	Areas of "good/effective" practice
1. Analysis of Student Module Feedback.  Feedback results are fully analysed in the Department.  The results and copies of any student comment are circulated to the staff concerned.  All results and student comments are reviewed by the Departmental Teaching Co-ordinator and any problematic results are brought to the notice of the (newly established) Academic Practice Committee.  Where the number of negative marks made (i.e. those in the disagree or strongly disagree columns) totals more than 10% of the total number of marks made, the relevant member of staff is required to suggest in writing reasons why such results were produced and to propose a strategy for improving the response in the future.  Staff who do not produce a reasonable response are invited to the Academic Practice Committee and a joint strategy for improvement is developed.  Such strategies may include external teaching review and/or staff training programmes where appropriate.  The quantitative analyses of module feedback (i.e. the mark distributions and totals) are made public; the student comments and staff responses are not.  

The practice of using the cut off a 10% is much more sensitive than the University’s threshold. 

2. Department has recently implemented a ‘buddy’ scheme.  A group of Part C and D students have been recruited and trained to act as mentors to Part A students.  Part A students tend to only access their mentor when they have a problem.   

3. The department has set up an Academic Practice Committee, a sub-committee of its Learning and Teaching committee with specific, responsibility for ensuring that issues reported through staff student committee are acted upon.  


Civil and Building Engineering

1. The department included in the APR documentation a progress report on the actions taken on the recommendations in last years Periodic Programme Review.  This makes dealing with the PPR follow up very straight forward and the document is included as an annex to this report.  Appropriate action has been taken including the student comments made during the review.  The department is still of the opinion that with all the other feedback mechanisms in place that one staff student committee each semester is sufficient.
2. The department has done well in the NSS and its analysis of the data shows that was ranked first for civil engineering nationally in each of the last two years and based average scores among the highest scores for departments within the university.  The scores for assessment and feedback were the lowest, as it was for most departments, and the department ensuring that compliance with coursework feedback procedures is being addressed more rigorously.

3. The department continues to have high levels of industry sponsorship for UG students through the consortiums of companies that sponsor the Construction Engineering Management (CEM), Commercial Management & Quantity Surveying (CMQS) and Civil Engineering Programmes.  
4. Applications continue to grow across the departments UG programmes with UK/EU applications for 2007 entry 22% up on the previous year and a 60% increase in the three year period to 2007.  Applications and conversion to firm acceptances have again risen for 2008 entry.

5. Civil Engineering MEng/BEng.  Intake across the two programmes was 101, an increase on the previous year.  Intake quality is good but the department recognises that with strong applications they can increase this further by raising the offer to ABB and BBC for the two programmes for 2009 entry.  There was a very positive external examiners report and comprehensive minutes from staff student committee minutes with clear evidence that issues raised had been dealt with.  Overall progression is good but there are some issues with part B students particularly on the BEng with only 73% progressing after the SAP.
6. Transport Programmes BSc.  Applications rose for the two programmes which had a combined intake of 32, similar to the previous year but numbers rose on Transport and Business Management (TBM) with a corresponding fall in Air Transport Management (ATM).  Intake quality and progression rates are good. There is some over reliance on bought in teaching for the ATM programme  The External Examiners report is very positive about standards and teaching quality but raised an issue over project marks with a mark in the low 70s being seen to be the maximum possible.  This is to be addressed in 2007-08.
7. Commercial Management & Quantity Surveying (CMQS) BSc.  Applications were up by 33% but intake was kept down and quality rose to an average of 310 points.  Progression rates are good but a relatively high number of part C students (6) not graduating at the first attempt due to non submission of the project.  The group lost two long serving members of staff through retirement and this caused some problems in three modules partly relating to the size of tutorial groups and sizes of groups for group work, and partly due to the quality of the teaching.  These problems have now been resolved following the appointment of two new  members of staff.  The staff student committee minutes whilst detailing the issues raised by the students need to follow the style of others produced by the department.  Some issues raised by the students appear to dealt with within the meeting (with no reference back to other staff) but others are taken away by staff but actions not subsequently reported as being dealt with at the following meeting.  The external examiners report praised the quality and standard of the programme.
8. Construction Engineering Management (CEM) BSc.  Applications and intake numbers are similar to the previous year and the quality of the intake has risen.  Progression rates are good.  There were problems raised on three modules in the area of Law and Contract Administration about teaching quality.  These were in part due to the retirement of staff (see 7 ) and have been dealt with in the long term by the recruitment of new staff.  The Civil Engineering Technology module was praised by the students (see QE report).  Only one set of Staff student committee minutes presented; the department needs to ensure that the agreed number of meetings take place and have minutes.  The external examiners report states that the programme is up to date, highly relevant and are of standard comparable with other leading institutions.  The external suggested learning contracts for placements be investigated (see QE report).
9. Architectural Engineering and Design Management (AEDM) BSc.  Applications increased, intake remained the same but intake quality rose compared to the previous year.  Progression rates are good.  Overall the students were satisfied with most modules.  Students queried the relevance of the surveying module and the programme team have responding by creating a bespoke module for the AEDM students from 2007-08.  The external examiner is the same as CEM.
10. Building Services MSc.  The intake of 9 FT and 2 PT is similar to the previous year but below the target of 15.  Progression rates to awards is good.  Students raised some issues with the accessibility of bought in teachers outside the lecture slots and instances of the slow return of coursework.  There need for bought in teaching will reduce when a member of staff currently on probation takes on a full teaching load.  Only one set of staff student committee minutes included (see 8).  Excellent External Examiners report that raised no issues.
11. Construction Project Management (CPM) and Construction Management (CM) MSc.  Intake to CPM 12 FT and 4 PT was similar to the previous year and for CM 18FT which was down by 6 on the previous year.  Over 90% of the full time students are international but the part time students are UK/EU.  Progression to award is good.  Good set of minutes for the SSC meetings with evidence of issues being dealt with.  An excellent external examiners report states that ‘This is the Rolls Royce of all MSc Construction Management courses’.  He suggest that the department could use this strength to attract more part-time and ‘executive route’ UK students.
12. Transport Policy & Business Management (TPBM) and Sustainable Transport and Travel Planning (STTP) MSc.  Intake of 7 FT and 2 PT students to TPBM was similar to previous years.  STTP intake of 5 PT students was down by 2 on the previous year.  The FT students are international and the PT are UK/EU.  The STTP programme was launched with funding from Transport for London who promised to send students but the numbers from this source have not been as large as promised.  The Transport group has developed a number of initiatives to increase the marketing of the programmes.  Good External examiners report in which the standard of the research projects was commended.  He did raise and issue on the ‘intervention of the second marker/moderator being made clearer’; this has been raised before and needs further attention.
13. Construction Project Management (WBL).  MSc.  This programme is joint with Herriot Watt University has had two intakes and admitted 7 students in 2007-08 bring the population up to 10.  In the same period Herriot Watt admitted 20 students.  All students are part time and UK/EU.  This programme is in its early stages and has the potential to recruit UK students which is proving difficult on conventionally delivered programmes.  Staff are on a steep learning curve in providing the support required for this type of student but there is documented evidence that this is being put in place as required.  Students were invited to attend meetings at both Herriot Watt and Loughborough during the year.  This programme together with those in WEDC and REST have similar needs in providing support for students learning at a distance and there should be more formal links to share practice and possibly resources.  One area that needs review by the university is the student module feedback form and the current version is inappropriate for off campus students.
14. Engineering Doctorate Programme.  The students are stil graduating under the old regulations where they are awarded a separate MSc.  Students take modules from the other MSc programmes and any issues are dealt with there.
15. WEDC.

Water and Waste Engineering MSc (WWE).  Intake of 6 FT students similar to previous years.

Water and Environmental Management MSc (WEM).  Intake of 15 FT students similar to previous years

These programme share modules so the overall intake is healthy.  Progression to award is good.  The DL version of WWE and WEM had an intake of 11 in 2006-07 and 19 in 2007-08 bring the total active population to 71 by January 2007.  Six awards were made during 2006-07.  The department offered bursaries in 2007-08 and reports a large intake with the active population rising to 120 students.  Administrative costs for DL students are reported to be high and there are still difficulties in tracking students through the university record systems.  Module feedback is obtained from students by a paper copy of the standard university form provided in the DL pack and students are reminded by email; there is about a 50% response rate.  Feedback is generally very positive and where issues are raised they are actioned by the DL programme manager.  The External Examiners report praised the standard of the programmes which he said were ‘well known both nationally and internationally and are thought of highly in the development sector’.  He praised the use of local guarantors for DL students.
Quality Enhancement Report
	Potential areas for practice development
2. Do students take the minutes for staff – student committee meetings in other departments?  How much does this affect the tone of the minutes?

3. External examiner for the CEM programme suggests that a structured framework for student’s placement underpinned by a dedicated learning agreement between the host organisation and Loughborough University for the benefit of the students needs to be established.  The ADT suggests that the engCETL may be able to help.  

4. Is there a university/Faculty wide issue with progression in Part B.  Does this relate to student engagement?  Would a practice like Aero & Automotive Engineering’s monitoring of first year progress and one-to-one interviews effective at addressing this problem?  What other techniques are other departments using?  What could be transferred to Civil Engineering?

	Areas of "good/effective" practice
6.  Geoff Hodgson’s module “Civil Engineering Technology” praised in the staff student committee minutes.  “Good lecturer with good supporting videos.  The recording of the lectures and linking them to the PowerPoint presentation and mounting them on the learn server was a good aid to revision.  Attendance at the lectures was still good despite the information being available on the web.
7. The external examiner for the construction project management programme identified the teaching resources as excellent.

	Note of any follow-up actions agreed
none

	Any other comments you think worth noting
Distance Learning appears to be a running theme at each APR.  The DL coordinators need to get together both to share practice and also to develop common good practice.  At the moment there appears to be little policy in place to inform practices such as the questions on the feedback Questionnaire sent to distance learners.  


Mechanical & Manufacturing Engineering
1. Applications for the Mechanical UG programmes increased in 2006 after a sharp decline the previous year and intake for both home (115) and International Students (32) increased.  International students numbers have increased from 3 in 2005 to present levels partly due to improved links with specific countries with a significant number coming from Brunei.  Intake quality is good and rising.  Applications for 2007 entry are down. 

2. A short study skills programme, learn@uni, was introduced in part A of the mechanical programmes last year aimed at improving student engagement.  There are further plans to make the first semester of part A more interactive by introducing problem based learning to replace lecture based modules.
3. Recruitment to the Manufacturing programmes remains difficult and applications have halved in the last two years;  this is in line with national trends.  The school has changed the applicants visits by including more hands on design activity including access to the Rapid manufacturing equipment and programme brochures have been revised.  Intake numbers were up slightly last year but recruitment is likely to remain difficult unless national trends change.  
4. The sponsored IMT programme has very high quality students but low numbers of applicant and intake.  The programme title has been changed from Innovative Manufacturing Technology to Innovative Manufacturing Engineering following consultation with students and employers and the school plans to increase marketing to try and increase numbers.
5. Applications to Sports Technology decreased by more than 50% last year but intake numbers were maintained and quality went up.  The Sports technology group have moved to a new building in Holywell Park with impressive facilities which should help recruitment.  

6. Overall at undergraduate level whilst the mechanical programmes remain strong difficulties in recruitment in other areas has meant an over-reliance on the foundation programme to meet intake targets and the school is seeking to broaden its portfolio of programmes to address this.

7. At Masters level the school has 5 programmes.  The Advanced Manufacturing Engineering and Management is the strongest in terms of full-time students with an intake of 23 mainly overseas.  Full time intake into 3 other programmes are small but viable due to shared modules.  The school has over 100 part-time students across their programmes with one, Engineering Design and Manufacture, delivered by distance learning.  There have been issues with the invoicing part-time students due to the new finance system but it is thought that this has been resolved.
8. Reports from seven external examiners are overall very positive about the standards of the schools programmes.  A few issues have been raised that need to be addressed and these include

a. Externals requesting more time to review exam papers

b. The provision of more templates with marking criteria for individual items of coursework (see 9)
c. More formative feedback to students in some areas

d. Greater use made of the full range of marks for projects

9. The school maintained or improved results in the NSS.  Assessment and feedback still remains the weakest area.  The school continues to introduce systems to respond to this by requiring that major items of coursework have feedback sheets that show students the marking criteria.  The module review form now includes a specific question on feedback and responses go to the teaching & learning committee. 
Quality Enhancement Report
	Potential areas for practice development
Department interested in good practice in the faculty in terms of getting staff to make resources/information etc available on LEARN?   

	Areas of "good/effective" practice
1. With regards to student feedback, action is taken on any questions where the mean score is less than 3.5.  This is more stringent that the university standard of 3.  
2. In trying to address student engagement, two scheme have been introduced.  Start@uni (mentoring) and Learn@uni (teaching enhancements) (Peter Willmot)
3. Have changed their programme feedback questionnaire to reflect the questions on the NSS.
4. Increased engagement with personal tutors in Part B by requiring students to do their CV and get advice from the personal tutor.  Reported to be working well and has the additional benefit of preparing students for applying for the placement year.  


Department of Civil and Building Engineering

Interim report on actions taken and progress with regard to forward-looking recommendations following the Periodic Programme Review conducted 1st March 2007.

	Recommendations in PPR panel report 

March 2007
	Departmental response to recommendations 

May 2007
	Progress report for 2006-07 APR

January 2008

	
	
	

	Ensure that all feedback on student assessed coursework was developmental:  in this respect it noted that actions of a minority of staff could colour student perceptions about all feedback received;


	The Department’s Coursework Code of Practice already requires staff to provide developmental feedback with all returned coursework, and to be able to demonstrate that such feedback has taken place. Current methods of providing this feedback will be reviewed and staff reminded of good practice, including the use of pro-forma sheets as available on the Department’s web pages.  This will be monitored via Staff Student Committees and the UG and PG Learning and Teaching Committees.


	Following a review of coursework feedback, a  coursework feedback form has been made available for undergraduate and postgraduate coursework feedback (attached). Staff have been instructed to either use this form or to continue to use their own forms, providing that these meet the minimum requirements. Staff have also been reminded of good practice.
The timing and quality is being monitored via Staff Student Committees, the Departmental Student Committee and the UG and PG Learning and Teaching Committees.  


	Consider ways of ensuring more consistent staff use of the University’s VLE, LEARN (including persuading staff of the benefits to themselves);


	At present, use of Learn is variable across the Department’s modules.  The Department has been selected to pilot the use of the University’s new VLE, based on Model, in the 07/08 academic year.  The Faculty OLDO will be outlining this development at the forthcoming Department staff meeting and a training workshop has been arranged following this introduction.  A high level of support will be given during this trial period and it is anticipated that this will encourage staff to make more use of the facilities and opportunities available.
	The introduction of the pilot version of the  University’s new VLE, based on Moodle, has shown a significant, increase in staff usage, (see below).  In addition to presentations, the Faculty OLDO has provided one-to-one support for academic staff, facilitating a smooth transition for those using LEARN, and introducing non-users to the benefits of Moodle. 

Usage as at January 2008

50% of all the Department’s modules have content on Enhanced Learn (an increase of 26 modules), compared with  36% of modules with content on LEARN; 

68% of undergraduate modules have content on Enhanced Learn. compared with 54% of modules on LEARN.

Feedback from students is very positive and confirms  that Moodle is a much better working environment .  Students have welcomed both the increased features, functionality, quantity and the variety of materials posted by staff. 

	Follow the University Code of Practice on Staff-Student Committees (SSC) to 

(a) hold three meetings per annum not two, 

---------------------------------------------------------------------------
(b) avoid staff members outnumbering student representatives.  

---------------------------------------------------------------------------
The Panel also felt the Head of Department should consider whether he should attend, and perhaps chair, some of these meetings;
---------------------------------------------------------------------------
Minute SSC minutes more carefully by recording when actions were taken following student requests or suggestions and to ‘close the loop’.  The Panel did not doubt that actions had been taken but there was sometimes insufficient documentary evidence for this, and audit trails were needed for purposes such as Periodic Reviews.

----------------------------------------------------------------------------
The Panel also suggested the Department consider a central repository for all minutes, perhaps with the Departmental Administrator;
	The department is of the view that a minimum of two meetings per academic year (one per semester) is sufficient, based on the following:

- issues are frequently dealt with by Programme Directors and/or Year Tutors, between SSC meetings

- there are normally no outstanding issues after the second meeting

- there is no demand by staff or students for a third meeting

- the Department always receives excellent feedback and reports from students, indicating satisfaction with current practice.

In the light of the recommendation, the Department will be submitting a formal request for a review of the University Code of Practice.

-----------------------------------------------------------------
The relative number of staff and students varies between programmes but any outnumbering of staff over student representatives is generally restricted to PG programmes. This is not seen as an issue and PG students welcome the opportunity to discuss matters with all relevant staff.

------------------------------------------------------------------
The Head of Department will consider the recommendations made regarding his possible attendance at and chairing SSC meetings. 
------------------------------------------------------------------
(iv) Chairs and minute-takers will be reminded that all actions taken must be recorded in the minutes and reported at the following meeting. Minutes will be circulated to all members as soon as possible after each meeting.

-------------------------------------------------------------------
v) There must have been some misunderstanding with regard to a central repository for minutes as the Department already operates such a system, administered by the Department’s Executive Officer.
	The department has been advised by the University Programme Quality Team Manager that the number of SSC meetings per year given in the University CoP is a recommendation.   Based on this, and with the Manager’s approval, the department has maintained its decision to hold a minimum of two meetings per academic year (one per semester).  

--------------------------------------------------------------------------

Again, the outnumbering of staff over student representatives is a recommendation in the University CoP; this has been addressed where it was felt necessary, eg in the MSc Construction Management SSC. 

--------------------------------------------------------------------------

Whilst  the Head of Department has not attended the first meetings held during the current academic year,  he reserves the right to attend and to Chair those  meetings he deems appropriate
--------------------------------------------------------------------------

Chairs and minute-takers have been reminded that all actions taken must be reported at the following meeting under matters arising and recorded in the minutes.  Minutes are circulated to all members as soon as possible after each meeting.
--------------------------------------------------------------------------

No further action required

	To standardise Departmental processes and ensure best practice was disseminated, to overcome problems of variation in such a large Department;
	The Department’s procedures are already standardised wherever possible but the broad range of programmes necessitates some variation in processes.  These will be reviewed in order to see if any further standardisation can take place.
	No further standardisation has been possible, departmental processes are kept under review

	Ensure that all personal tutors were proactive in (a) supporting their students, and (b) using RAPID;
	RAPID is being rolled out as a Personal Development tool in modules in all undergraduate programmes .  The current position is to be reviewed by Programme Directors and a policy for further development is to be established
	The University has recently produced a Policy Statement and briefing document for staff on Personal Development Planning (PDP) for 2007-08. 
This is to be included in the programme review:  the UG L & T is currently identifying additional modules in all parts of its programmes in which RAPID can be incorporated. For example, the CVB010 Field Course for 2008, CVD017 Teamwork and Leadership in 2008 

	Ensure a balanced experience for students registered on different programmes, so that those on programmes not currently sponsored have access to the same range of experiences as those taking sponsored courses;
	The Department caters for both sponsored and non-sponsored students, either of which can be with or without a placement period (DIS). The Department recognises that this blend leads to a range of differing experiences for students, but feels that this falls within acceptable limits. 
	The department feels that the range of  student experiences is appropriate to specific programmes and the respective aims and ILOs.


	Keep under review market changes in the area of Transport Management.
	These are continually being reviewed.


	As the Transport Management group has both an academic and professional involvement with this field, the group is continually monitoring changing opportunities that may influence our ability to recruit undergraduates, to place students and for students to gain employment on graduation. These opportunities in part reflect the emergence of other Universities offering transport courses and in part from the cyclical changes in the industry and the influence on air transport in particular of security concerns, SARS etc.

	The Panel also felt that in a minority of programmes, mapping of assessment to ILOs was insufficiently rigorous.  It therefore encouraged the Department to ensure that 

(a) all MSc programmes could demonstrate that they satisfied the M-level descriptors of the Framework for Higher Education Qualifications, (b) all staff were engaged with the process, and (c) mapping was made more representative of actual practice.
	Programme Directors are to review the maps for their programmes, with Internal Examiners, to ensure that the maps accurately describe how the ILOs are satisfied by individual modules.  
MSc programmes will be reviewed to ensure that M-level descriptors are satisfied.


	ILO maps have been reviewed, resulting in some amendments (eg ILO maps for the Transport Studies programmes), to better reflect the ILOs met by specific modules.

All MSc module descriptors were reviewed after the PPR feedback and we are satisfied that the M-level descriptors of the Framework for Higher Education 
Qualifications were being satisfied.  In addition, all modules are reviewed annually when any changes considered appropriate are made. 

The mapping process has been completed on all the MSc programmes.

	The Panel further noted that although the Department had a long history of Distance Learning, its experience with work-based programmes was at an early stage (as it was for the whole higher education sector).  It therefore encouraged the Department to continue its watching brief on quality assurance to ensure standards were maintained to the same standard as existing programmes, including its other DL provision.

	The Department recognises the distinct nature of the work-based DL programme and the need to ensure that appropriate procedures are maintained and developed.


	Appropriate procedures are being followed inline with Department and University guidelines.  The new programme is regularly monitored internally, with any issues being addressed as they arise.



	Students comments, made during interviews with panel members – as attached
	The Department has received a transcript of the comments, which have been noted.  The following issues included in the comments will be reviewed and appropriate action taken where necessary:

1. role of personal tutors 

---------------------------------------------------------------------------
2. use of RAPID 

---------------------------------------------------------------------------
3. actions following module surveys

---------------------------------------------------------------------------
4.DIS visits
---------------------------------------------------------------------------
5.marking by research students

---------------------------------------------------------------------------
6.induction for part-time PG students

---------------------------------------------------------------------------
7.return of coursework


	1. Staff are reminded of their duties as Personal Tutors as defined in the Departmental Code of Practice at the beginning of each academic year. There is a further emphasis on action required after the publication of exam results, with particular regard to failing students.
-------------------------------------------------------------------------
2. Tutors have been asked to draw the attention of students to the RAPID web site and provide more advice on the use of RAPID.  New modules are currently being identified for incorporating RAPID, eg. CVB010 and CVD017.
------------------------------------------------------------------------

Actions taken following module feedback is published via the following channels:

Issues raised at SSC – actions are recorded at relevant meeting(s); 

Module surveys – low-scoring feedback is reported to HoD who takes direct action, these and other actions are confirmed at the APR meeting and UG L&T; 

Module reviews – Internal Examiners are now asked on the review form to confirm that actions arising from  the previous year are either completed or how they are going to be dealt with.
-------------------------------------------------------------------------

4.  A goal of completing all first visits by Christmas or end of January at the latest has been introduced along with the second visit to be completed before students end their placement.  The administration of DIS has improved through gaining administrative support personnel as well as a better online student database management system.

-------------------------------------------------------------------------

5. Research Students work to a marking scheme as  defined by the IE, which is discussed at the briefing with the research students held  prior to the start of teaching.  

A new quality control procedure is being introduced whereby any coursework item marked by more than one postgraduate, is sample double marked by the IE to ensure consistency. 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------

6.  Part-time MSc students were invited to an induction morning on the first day of their lectures which contains a similar content to the full time students induction meeting that runs earlier in the week.  This was welcomed with all students attending and will be repeated in future years.

-------------------------------------------------------------------------
7.  Staff are reminded of the need to return c/wk within the time frame set by them and given in the coursework brief.



11.2.08

2



